
MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 
July 14, 2015 

6:00 PM 
 
 
The following elected officials were present: Mayor Coleman, Alderman Cearley, Alderman Huggins, Alderwoman 
Morrow, Alderwoman Malker-Thomas, and Alderman Withers. 
 
The following staff members were present: Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, Administrative Services 
Director; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug Huffman, Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Steve 
Lambert, Fire Chief; Jack Kiser, Development Services Director; and Anne Martin, Recreation Director.  Town Attorney, 
Tom Hunn, was absent. 
 
Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm. 
 
Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag. 
 
Mayor Coleman asked if there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Ms. Malker-Thomas asked to add Item 8C 
as a discussion concerning a rededication of Jaggers Park.  Mr. Withers made a motion to set the agenda, including the 
addition; seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas; and carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Huggins made motion to approve the minutes from the June 9th Regular Meeting, the June 23rd Called Meeting, the 
June 23rd Work Session, and the June 29th Work Session; seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 
 
Consent Agenda: 
 
None 
 
Recognition of Citizens: 
 
Mr. Fred Green and Ms. Nina Green, 304 Pinkney Road, Dallas, spoke in opposition to the annexation of the Ole Dallas 
Brewery.  They are concerned about patrons driving under the influence from the establishment and for the noise 
possibly generated.  They see no benefit to the surrounding citizens and have a petition circulating among the area 
residents. 
 
Ms. Mary Boyce, 518 E. Peachtree St., Dallas, spoke concerning illegal fireworks that were set off in her neighborhood.  
Each year someone sets off fireworks between July 3rd and 5th.  They shoot them off onto houses, cars, yards, etc.  They 
leave debris six feet into yards and in the road.  The fireworks make a lot of noise and are dangerous.  Since they are 
illegal, she believes they should be stopped. 
 
Mr. David Drysdale, 504 W. Trade St., spoke in favor of the annexation of the Ole Dallas Brewery.  Dallas has a history of 
manufacturing and this is a manufacturer.  This is a new industry to the country and to our area.  Local brewers keep 
dollars local.  Encouraging small businesses will help the area to grow. 
 
Mr. Beau Norwood, 113 Kingstree Dr., Dallas, wanted to clarify that the brewery was announced publicly in the Gaston 
Gazette as a rezoning in June 2014, which was approved. 
 
Mr. Fred Green spoke again and said he was not opposed to the brewery, but to the alcohol sales and music festivals 
planned.  He realizes that the brewery is already up and running. 
 
Employee Recognition: 
 
None 



 
Special Events & Requests for In-Kind Services: 
 
Item 8A was request for approval for the 2015 Annual Labor Day Weekend Celebration.  This year’s Annual Labor Day 
Weekend Celebration will be held on Saturday, September 5th and will again feature a concert with The Fantastic 
Shakers.  The event would include the following street closures: W. Main St. from Gaston St. to Oakland St and Holland 
St. from Trade St. to Church St.  Also included is a request for approval to operator a beer tent as a fundraiser for the 
Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation.  If the beer tent is approved, Staff will organize volunteers to plan, maintain, and 
operate the beer tent in a similar fashion to last year.  This activity generated net proceeds of approximately $1300 in 
2013 for the Foundation and $1000 in 2014.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to approve the 2015 Annual Labor Day 
Weekend Celebration as presented, including street closures and alcohol sales; seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas; and 
carried unanimously. 
 
Item 8B was a request for approval of “Friends of Debbie” Cancer Fundraiser on August 8th.  Ms. Susan Cloninger, 
representing a group called “Friends of Debbie” has submitted a request to hold a breast cancer fundraiser to provide 
financial support to current cancer-sufferer “Debbie” on Saturday, August 8th from 4:00 pm to 10:00 pm.  The event will 
consist of barbeque food sales, a corn hole tournament, and live music.  They are requesting to close the portion of E. 
Main Street from the Country Kitchen parking lot edge to Gaston Street, essentially the area in front of the Dallas Pub.  
Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the “Friends of Debbie” Fundraiser as presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and 
carried unanimously. 
 
Item 8C was the added item from Ms. Malker Thomas concerning a rededication of Jaggers Park.  She proposed 
organizing an event to be held on Saturday, August 15th beginning at 10:00 am, to include hot dogs and drinks and 
activities for children.  The details were yet to be determined.  Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to approve a 
rededication event at Jaggers Park as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 
 
Public Hearings: 
 
Item 9A was a request to open and close the continued public hearing on the Special Use Permit Application to site a cell 
tower near E. Church St. and S. College St., and to accept the applicant’s withdrawal.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to 
enter into a public hearing, seconded by Ms. Malker Thomas, and carried unanimously.  The public hearing for this 
matter was last continued from the June 9, 2015 regular Board of Aldermen meeting.  On June 15, 2015 the town 
received a request from the applicant for withdrawal of their application (Exhibit A) On June 18, 2015, the Planning 
Board re-opened their continued public hearing, accepted the request to withdraw, and then closed the public hearing.  
Mr. Withers voted to exit the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Huggins made a 
motion to accept the applicant’s request for withdrawal, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 9B was a public hearing on the request to rezone a 1.95 Acre property at 508 W. Trade St. from R-12 Single-Family 
Residential, to B3-P Central Business-Perimeter; Earl H. Withers, Jr. et. al., Applicants.  Ms. Malker-Thomas made a 
motion to enter into a public hearing, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Withers asked to be 
excused from the vote, as this property belongs to his family.  The Board accepted his request.  The Planning Board 
reviewed and unanimously recommended approval of the rezoning as submitted. (Exhibit B)  Mr. David Callahan, 506 W. 
Wilkins St., lives directly behind the property.  He is concerned about a decrease in property values, as no one has said 
what type of business is going to be put on the property.  Mr. Kiser stated that at this time that is not known, but the 
Town must allow any uses allowed by the zoning applied to the property.  He also reminded the Board that any decision 
made must be based on the zoning alone, not on any stated or speculated use.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to exit the 
Public Hearing, seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to rezone the 
property as outlined, including the Statement of Consistency and Reasonableness as included in the Staff Report; 
seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.   
 
Mr. Withers rejoined the meeting. 
 
Old Business: 



 
Item 10A was a request to formally relinquish Federal CMAQ Grant authorization for sidewalk project funding 
assistance.  In 2013, the Town applied for, and was granted, a NCDOT-Administered Federal sidewalk construction grant 
under the Congestion Mitigation/Air Quality (CMAQ) program in an amount equal to 80% of construction costs, but not 
exceeding $190,000 in total, for a sidewalk extension to run along Dallas High Shoals Highway to a tie-in at Park Road.  
At the time it was estimated that the Town’s total required local match funding, including engineering and design, would 
be $47,000 (based on the Town’s engineer’s estimates).  Unfortunately, a number of factors have contributed to the 
project being significantly delayed to the point that we were finally to the point (this summer) of preparing to work with 
NCDOT to bid the project.  However, having budgeted $47,000 total in the FY2015-16 Street Department budget for this 
project, the latest, detailed engineer’s estimate suggests the construction cost for the project, depending upon whether 
we purchase Right-of-Way or Build a retaining wall for one section will be approximately $295,000 to $308,000; or 
$58,000 to $72,000 over budget, not including engineering costs.  There is not means to fund this deficit besides using 
unreserved General Fund fund balance and Staff does not believe this project is of high enough priority to merit using 
the additional funds from Fund balance.  As such, it is the recommendation of Staff to formally relinquish this grant 
authorization and use the $47,000 in budgeted sidewalk funds to do the next series of replacement sidewalks based on a 
priority list.  With all of the Federal requirements that must be met to achieve and qualify for this grant, this is one 
example where it is simply no longer worth accepting the funds.  Staff believes it is not in the Town’s best interest.  Ms. 
Morrow made a motion to formally relinquish the Federal CMAQ Grant Authorization for sidewalk project funding 
assistance as outlined, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 10B was a request to amend the current T.O.P. T.I.E.R. Program policy guidelines to increase the cap minimum on 
façade grants.  Given that the Economic Development Fund which supports the T.O.P. T.I.E.R. Grant program is well 
capitalized, and the fact that the currently limit on the Façade Grant is 50% reimbursement for eligible expenses on only 
those expenses up to $10,000, Staff feels that the cap could be amended to allow for recipients to receive up to an 
additional $5,000 if they spend more than $10,000 and up to $30,000.  Specifically, for that tier of eligible expenditure, 
recipients would then have the possibility of receiving 25% reimbursement up to a second $5,000 maximum—meaning 
that those spending $30,000 or more could receive $10,000 in combined total Façade grants.  Ms. Malker-Thomas made 
a motion to amend the T.O.P. T.I.E.R. Program policy guidelines as presented and seconded by Mr. Withers.  The motion 
was defeated by the following vote:  YAYS – Aldermen Malker-Thomas and Withers, NAYS – Aldermen Cearley, Huggins, 
and Morrow. 
 
Item 10C was a determination of petition sufficiency and setting public hearing for the Cloninger-Brooks Noncontiguous 
Annexation request.  During the June 9th Board of Aldermen meeting a noncontiguous annexation request was received 
from Cliff and Robin Cloninger, and Jerry and Pat Brooks for the annexation of property located at 136 Durkee Lane, 
Dallas.  A small craft brewery operated by Chris Cloninger, Cliff Cloninger, Beau Norwood, and Kyle Britton is located on 
the property.  In accordance with North Carolina General Statutes, the Board requested the Town Clerk to examine the 
petition and determine whether it met the requirements of G.S. §160A-58.2.  The Clerk has determined that it does 
meet the requirements. (Exhibit C) Based on the Clerk’s determination, the Board of Aldermen must set a Public Hearing 
on the annexation request.  Mr. Cearley made a motion to set a public hearing for Tuesday, August 11, 2015 at 6:00 pm 
for discussion of the proposed annexation at 136 Durkee Lane, Dallas; seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas; and carried 
unanimously. 
 
New Business:  
 
Item 11A was a request to amend the Town of Dallas Fee Schedule to add a fee for voluntary annexation petitions.  As 
discussed at the June 23rd Work Session, the costs, as well as staff effort, associated with processing petitions for 
voluntary annexation can be significant.  Advertisements noticing the Statute-required public hearings alone can cost up 
to $1,000.  Presently, there is no authorization on the Fee Schedule to assess any fees for the submissions of petitions 
for voluntary annexations.  To remedy this, Staff is proposing amending the existing Fee Schedule to require a fee for 
submitting a petition for voluntary annexation which would set at $100 to cover the considerable staff time and effort 
for processing; as well as having the petitioner cover any “out-of-pocket” costs accrued by the Town, such as newspaper 
advertisements and postage as might be required.  These fees would be assessed whether the annexation is ultimately 



approved or not.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve a $100 + costs incurred fee for voluntary annexation petitions 
as outlined, seconded by Mr. Cearley, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 11B was a request to adopt a policy concerning petitions for voluntary annexations.  As discussed at the June 23rd 
Work Session, it is appropriate to establish a clear and consistent policy, in advance, when dealing with the issue of 
petitions for voluntary annexation into the corporate limits of the Town of Dallas.  Based on the discussions, a proposed 
policy has been developed for review. (Exhibit D) Ms. Malker-Thomas made a motion to approve the policy as 
presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 11C was a request to authorize and approve engineering consulting services to evaluate the Water Treatment Plant 
operations. As has been recently reported, the Water Treatment Plant has been requiring an ever-escalating quantity of 
chemicals to achieve treatment standards, and in the process the budget for such chemicals has been exceeded by an 
unacceptable and unsustainable amount overt what was anticipated.  As such, it is apparent that a detailed investigation 
and evaluation by a highly-qualified engineering firm is appropriate in order to determine if our operational protocols 
are the most efficient and effective, or if there may be some changes needed wither to the operations or to the physical 
infrastructure of the Plant.  Black & Veatch, a large national firm renowned for its expertise in the field of water 
treatment has come highly recommended.  They have worked for many of the municipalities in Gaston and Mecklenburg 
Counties and have a branch office in Charlotte.  They have been asked to tour our facilities and to offer a proposal to 
investigate, evaluate, and report as to recommendations regarding chemical use, operations protocols and efficiencies, 
and treatment design; and to do so with some sense of urgency because of our rapidly-escalating and budget-busting 
use of chemicals.  They have provided 2 proposals (Exhibit E) priced at $22,825 for the evaluation and report without 
bench-scale testing services; and $34,486 with the same scope of services but to also include a series of raw and treated 
water chemical tests and analyses to verify operating parameters and chemical feed rates.  The on-site testing is really a 
necessity in order to have full confidence in any final recommendations to pursue for the long term.  If approved, a not-
to-exceed contract of $34,486 would be executed with efforts and reports to be completed in approximately two 
months following approval.  Staff is also requesting that a budget amendment be approved to provide funding for the 
contract and that funds be taken from Unrestricted Fund Balance in the Water/Sewer Fund. (Exhibit F) Ms. Malker-
Thomas made a motion to approve a not-to-exceed contract with Black & Veatch for engineering consulting services to 
evaluate the Water Treatment Plant operations and to approve the accompanying budget amendment to fund the 
contract as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 
 
Item 11D was a request to declare as surplus and offer for public sale the Gazebo now residing on the Courthouse 
Square.  The Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation received a $96,680 grant from the Kimbrell Family Foundation to 
improve upon, expand, and/or replace the Gazebo in the Courthouse Square with something larger and more functional 
for performances and other public events that will, in addition be surrounded by a hard-surfaced plaza area when the 
commemorative, etched bricks will be installed.  In that regard, the DHCF Board has been working with a local architect 
to design a new structure with a specific concept in mind.  The DHCF Board believes the complete replacement of the 
Gazebo is appropriate, so it now becomes necessary to dispose of the existing structure by declaring it surplus and 
offering it for sale to the highest bidder.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to declare the Gazebo on the Courthouse Square 
as surplus and to offer it for public sale to the highest bidder, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s report.  He reminded the Board of the July 28th scheduled Work Session and informed 
them that it may be necessary to change that to a regular meeting.  He will notify them as soon as he knows. 
 
Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Malker-Thomas, and carried unanimously.  (7:23) 
 
 
 
                

Rick Coleman, Mayor       Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
 
 
 



 
 



 
 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 


